Report to the AER Board of Directors

September 2016
Part 1: The Braille Authority of North America (BANA)

Part 2: AER Task Force on Unified English Braille (UEB)

Part 1: BANA Report
BANA held its 2016 spring meeting in Baltimore on May 19–21, immediately preceding the Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB), which BANA co-hosted. COSB (Council of Schools and Services for the Blind) was the host for the BANA Board Meeting, which was held at the Maryland School for the Blind. Two press releases about BANA’s spring meeting are included as attachments to this report.

While the work of the Braille Authority of North America (BANA) goes on year round and is performed by the seventeen members of the BANA Board in conjunction with BANA’s eighteen volunteer committees, this spring brought great progress in completion of several complex publication efforts. Those include:

· The publication of the completely revised Music Braille Code, 2015. This new and expanded code, which has been years in development, is available for free download on the BANA website at http://www.brailleauthority.org/music/music.html. A copy of BANA’s publication announcement is included as an attachment to this report.

· The BANA Board approved the detailed revision of Braille Formats: Principles of Print-to-Braille Transcription, 2016. This publication was revised to align braille formatting practices with Unified English Braille (UEB). The approved manuscript—all 700-plus pages of it!—is currently being copyedited and prepared for publication. As with the 2011 version of Braille Formats, it will be available for free download from the BANA website. Later this year, it will also be available for purchase in hardcopy.

· The BANA Board approved an expanded version of the previously distributed “Provisional Guidance for Transcription Using the Nemeth Code within UEB Contexts.” The newly adopted document incorporates additional examples as well as modifications based on input from users of the provisional version. This new “Guidance for Transcription Using the Nemeth Code within UEB Contexts” is now available on the BANA website at http://www.brailleauthority.org/mathscience/math-science.html.

· BANA also approved another guidance document—“Provisional Guidance for Transcription Using the Chemistry Code within UEB Contexts.” The files of the document are being finalized and will be available for free download on the BANA website this summer.
BANA will hold its fourth, and likely final, UEB Transition Forum in Louisville, KY, on October 6, in conjunction with the APH Annual Meeting. Delegates from more than 30 agencies and organizations from throughout the braille community have been invited to share successful strategies and ways of supporting each other as they continue to move through the implementation of Unified English Braille (UEB). BANA will report the results of a recent survey of forum delegates regarding experiences they encountered in their transition to UEB. BANA conducted the survey to determine what has gone well, where the challenges lie, and how BANA can provide support. Delegates to the forum are appointed by each respective agency. Observers are welcome to audit the proceedings. Individuals are asked to notify BANA if they plan to observe. 

The American Foundation for the Blind (AFB) will host the second BANA’s two semi-annual face-to-face meetings in Atlanta on November 3–5. 

Part 2: Report on AER’s Newly Formed Task Force 
on Unified English Braille (UEB)

This spring, AER President Christy Shepard asked me, as AER’s Representative to BANA, to form and chair a task force on Unified English Braille. When considering the potential makeup of the group, we took deliberate efforts to build a balanced team. The makeup of the task force was carefully constructed to ensure a balance of professional roles involved in the transition to UEB and to represent the varied aspects and populations of our field’s involvement in the implementation of UEB. 

As expressed in the formal invitations to potential members, the goal of this task force is to provide direction and resources that will support professionals on the front lines of the UEB implementation, especially but not solely as it relates to math and technical materials. With that goal in mind, the following AER members have accepted the formal invitation to participate on the task force.

· Tanni Anthony (CO)

· Collette Bauman (MI)

· Jo Ellen Croft (AR)

· Frances Mary D’Andrea (PA; AFB)

· Carol Farrenkopf (Ontario, Canada)

· Stephanie Herlich (CA)

· Bill Koehler (AZ)

· Belinda Lane (TX)

· Faye Miller (OK)

· Shelley Rhodes (PA)

· Penny Rosenbaum (AZ)

· Erin  Weaver (NY)

· Adam Wilton (BC Canada)

· Christy Shepard was invited as Board Liaison to the Task Force. 

· Mary Nelle McLennan serves as Chair.

The AER Task Force on UEB has spent its initial three months on two goals: 1) unpacking and examining the complex scenarios that AER members face as they Implement UEB,  and 2) defining how AER can most effectively support professionals who are implementing UEB with their students and clients. We have met on July 11, July 23, and August 4 and have conducted business via email as well.

Our initial meeting was a conference call on July 11, 2016. In this first meeting, the group worked to refine our purpose statement and to identify the key questions that should guide our work. Our current purpose statement is: "To collaboratively determine and develop effective ways through which AER, within the scope of its authority, can support professionals as they provide quality instruction in UEB, including but not limited to math and technical materials." We will continue to revisit this statement to assure that it remains appropriate and that our work directly addresses it.

On July 23rd, the seven Task Force members attending the AER conference in Jacksonville met for a working lunch on Saturday, July 23.  Our discussions addressed the following questions: 

· What have we heard here that impacts or informs the work to be done by the task force?

· Who have we talked to or heard present who could serve as a resource for or participant on the task force?

· What products or outcomes could and should we develop? Are they practical? Do they fit the scope of this task force?
On August 4th, we held another conference attended primarily by task force members who were unable to participate in the meeting at the AER conference.  Life the meeting in Jacksonville, this meeting focused on the three questions mentioned above and generated a host of ideas and directions for our work. 
As a result of our work so far, we have developed a creative list of 26 potential projects and products that would be helpful for professionals and students implementing UEB.  Currently, the Task Force is involved in a survey process to determine which of these are within the scope and capacity of our team and to establish the priority order for the projects that we should tackle.

Task Force members recognize that there is a lot of territory for us to cover and many perspectives to consider. Our work is underway, and we are off to a strong beginning.

Respectfully submitted,
Mary Nelle McLennan
AER Representative to Braille Authority of North America
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